THINGS TO COME MISSION

International Harvest



Newsletter of Things to Come Mission

Volume 44 No.3

Fall Issue 2002

A LICE SOLD IN

Question three on the survey was "Would you ever be interested in seeing firsthand what a missionary's life is like, while at the same time providing a much needed helping hand?" 87% of the responses were "yes." No other question on the survey had such a convincing response. Thus was born the idea for a two-week mission trip from Derby Bible Church.

There were 17 very interested people at the first planning meeting. We decided which mission field we wanted to visit and which dates worked well for everyone. Soon, we knew what the cost would be and firmed up the dates. In the process, many of the group dropped out for various reasons.



Laboring to put a concrete floor in the Ndururi
GBC building

Ultimately, the deciding moment was when we ordered the non-refundable plane tickets for June 1-14.

With the plane tickets purchased, we knew who was going and began planning what we could offer in service. With Ben Anderson's help, we decided to do a work project, preaching, teaching, and a two-day children's program. We also agreed it was very important to us to grow closer to the work and the workers for the Lord in Kenya. Dixie and Ralph Dice, Bob Hill and I all hoped to be an encouragement to the ministry there as well as bring back information and energy to boost the support here.

Why go on Safari?

My answer to this question has three parts: cost, perspective, and reward.

1. Counting the costs (stepping out in faith)

Even with greater-than-expected interest in a two-week mission trip and a great turnout for our first meeting, only four actually went. Even the four of us had decided not to go. Fortunately, we all decided this at different times and were able to encourage each other into sticking with it.



Ndururi GBC women sipping "chai" with Dixie

Counting the costs began right away. Just to plan the trip people had to take into account time off work, other planned events, money (both expenses and lost income in some cases), immunizations and vaccinations, preparation time, being away from family and more. Then, we had to bear in mind the risks once we got there: auto accidents, crime, and disease; not to mention the unknowns like creature comforts, communication with loved ones, traveling time, and ministering in ways we had never done before.

After circumspectly counting the costs, one moves in faith that the investment will be worthwhile.

2. Perspective adjusted (seeing reality)

One great thing about a trip like this is that you get out of your normal environment and see life through a different set of circumstances. Our introduction to a different culture happened right away with the planning effort. It was difficult to communicate with Ben about our plans the way we would have liked and our itinerary was not firmed up as quickly as we Americans would like. The fact we had an itinerary at all is part of what Ben does to make the Africa Safari as worthwhile and enjoyable as possible.

While we were there we learned quickly that Kenyans are event centered, not time centered. In many ways though, it is peaceful to not have a bunch of plans. It is a great feeling to know that whatever you do, you will be helping. Concerning the creature comforts of home, it is hard to explain the way a trip like this alters your perspective. The things that ordinarily mean so much to us, the very things we cannot imagine living without, dissolve in the joy of serving your Maker.

Continued on Page 4

New missionary to South Africa

by Joe Watkins

Meet our new missionary pastor, Jean Padayhag. He was molded, carved and trained at International Grace Bible Institute in the Philippines.

He served as the anchor man of the Hour of Grace Broadcast and was also Youth coordinator for 10 churches. In South Africa he will be working with local pastors in evangelism and church planting projects.

Jean will be going straight to the field and will not be able to come to the U.S. to raise support. He needs to raise at least \$1000 for monthly expenses. Financial gifts should be designated to him through the TCM office here in the U.S.

Please pray that God will use him mightily and supply his needs.



THINGS TO COME MISSION

International Harvest

Director's Perspective





Stated at the top of the Things to Come Mission stationery is, "Dedicated to worldwide evangelism through the methods of the Apostle Paul." This is the objective of TCM. Please note, "through the methods of the Apostle Paul." There is one method Paul used and commands the church to follow...it is in 2 Timothy 2:2, "And the things that thou hast heard of me among many witnesses, the same commit to faithful men, who shall be able to teach others also." This is a very clear command to teach or train faithful men. It is interesting to note that when Paul was writing he was facing his departure (2 Tim. 4:6-8). His last marching orders for Timothy and the church were to train.

I am thankful that when I was a student in Milwaukee Bible College my mission's instructor, Mr. Pickett, taught that the missionary's goal is to work himself (or herself) out of a job on the mission field. The way this is done is to train (teach) the nationals who will in turn teach others. After a missionary has trained nationals to take his place, he should move on to another area.

In the beginning of the Philippine ministry Vernon and Darlene Anderson and Joe and Pauline Watkins established the International Grace Bible Institute in order to train the national pastors, evangelists and missionaries. This began in 1959. We spent 28 years in that country training nationals and ministers and ministering alongside the nationals.

Why train? Since TCM's goal is to establish national churches, this leads to the necessity of training pastors, and national

leaders for the national churches. Today there are about 500 churches and around 450 pastors in the Philippines. Our main ministry in the Philippines was to train the national leadership.

Now I am thankful for an open door this semester to teach the "Missions Class" in the Berean Bible Institute in Germantown, Wisconsin where there are 32 students enrolled this year.

The goal or purpose of the BBI: "BBI is a non-accredited school of college level adult education that provides sound Biblical and doctrinal studies, along with training in ministry and leadership skills, to help individuals become prepared to do the work of the ministry in local churches and on the mission field, with the overall goals of making the Gospel of Jesus Christ known to the lost throughout the world, the edification of believers, and the promotion of personal Bible study. Without reservation, all teaching at BBI is carried out according to the Biblical principle of 'rightly dividing the Word of Truth' (2 Tim. 2:15) in light of the distinctive message of God's matchless grace revealed to and through the Apostle Paul." BBI promotes the universal proclamation of "Jesus Christ according to the revelation of the mystery" (Rom. 16:25) both to the world and to the church."

I receive calls often, in the TCM office, from leaders of churches asking where they can get a pastor. I also ask, where can TCM get missionaries? There is a great need for pastors and missionaries in the Grace Movement. I believe the Berean Bible Institute will help provide those pastors and

missionaries that are needed just like the International Grace Bible Institute in the Philippines has provided for the need in the Philippines. The BBI is a night school at present and is meeting in the facilities of the Berean Bible Society. Dr. Edward Bedore is the director. Did you know that Milwaukee Bible College (Grace Bible College today) started as a night school?

My classes are held on Wednesday nights 5:30-7:10. I would ask you to pray for the BBI. It is such a blessing to teach 10 students. Most are young and asking God to lead them into the ministry. I drive 620 miles round trip on Wednesday for my class. Pray for safety as I drive and as I seek to challenge the students to become missionaries or pastors.

The BBI is looking for its own facilities. Please pray about this. Pray for each student. It is not easy for many of them to work fulltime and go to school at night. I am sure many of them have financial needs.

For more information or an application for the BBI, contact: Dr. W. Edward Bedore, PO Box 40, Germantown, WI 53022, or phone: (262) 225-4094, fax: (262) 255-4195, email: berean@execpc.com, or you can contact me.



The Challenges of Grace Living

By Dan Sidebottom

How does your church demonstrate grace? How does the truth of the Body of Christ influence the way your local church body functions?

These have been the focus for some of the messages that Pastor Hannes Olivier and myself have been preaching at our Grace Berean Church in Pretoria.

For a number of months we have been looking at topics such as our mission, our message, our motivation, our family, and our fellowship - all as it relates to us as members of the Body of Christ and members of our local church.

During our church's annual Family Camp one weekend in August, we again concentrated on these themes. It was a very profitable time together.

The challenge is still before us to "live" Christianity within our church family. How do we "rejoice with those who rejoice?" How do we "weep with those who weep?" How do we honor all our fellow members? How do we edify each other? What part can each one play in building the Body of Christ and our local church? As you can guess, these are questions that will require our attention until the Lord returns, but it has been exciting to feel the Spirit really work-

ing in and among us these past few months.

Another challenge before us has an even greater scope. I have been invited to participate in a one-day conference here in Pretoria which is especially for readers of Die Volla Wapenrusting (The Full Armor). This is a magazine prepared by Pastor David Malan, one of the Grace pastors in New Castle. My theme for this conference is "Challenges for the Grace Message in South Africa."

Thank you for praying for the ministry of Grace here in South Africa. We praise God for His gracious supply for our needs through His children around the world.

TCM Office - a Different Mission field

Antoinette du Plessis

It is now almost a year ago that Marizka and I boarded the plane in South Africa to join my husband, pastor Phillip Du Plessis and other two children Ruan and Charnè here in the United States. It was a long 19 hour journey and many questions flashed through my mind. Lord, where are you leading us to and what is it that you would have me do once I get there? I had to resign my job in the bank after 23 years and knew that I would not be permitted to work in the US on the current visa. It brought some uncertaintly in my life as I did not know how things would be financially or what I would do to keep myself busy. I knew that we had a wonderful congregation waiting for us, and I knew Joe Watkins was there.

Joe Watkins.... why did God bring him into our lives? God's wonderful plan is now forming a picture as we look back over our lives. Thirteen years ago this then unknown man came to South Africa to perform Phillip's ordination service. It was the first time we met the Director of Things to Come Mission. He took a sincere interest in our ministry and often wrote a letter of encouragement or even sent literature over to us. These things were important since we pioneered the Grace Message in South Africa with much opposition.

Once we arrived in Indianapolis, I accompanied Phillip to the church office daily and

made sure that he and the TCM staff, (Joe, Pauline and Roberta) whose offices are on our church premises, had coffee while they were performing their ministries.

It did not take long for me to realize that the TCM office needed more hands. With 20 missionaries on the field, keeping up to date with processing gifts, sending out receipts, preparing and posting prayer letters, paying bills, balancing accounts, sending reports to the missionaries and responding to daily requests from the fields were getting just too much for Pauline to do. Roberta also travels a great distance to get here and she can therefore not come in daily. I realized that the shortage of hands here in the office could become a stumbling block for the missionaries on the field. It is important for them to focus on planting churches and teaching the Grace message, knowing that their finances and administration are well taken care off. I offered my help to Joe and he accepted! I immediately started training with Roberta and now perform a large portion of the financial management. Pauline also gave me a large portion of her responsibilities and by dividing the work, we have made the TCM office more effective. The prayer letters are now posted within 48 hours of receipt here in the office. We can also respond daily to urgent financial and other needs from the missionaries. I am in the office everyday and Joe



Antoinette du Plessis - Acounting officer of TCM

and Pauline can now even take a vacation, and the work in the office will continue. Phillip produces the International Harvest and we print, fold and post out 6000 copies right here from the office.

I can now truly look back and see how God's plan worked out in my life. Meeting Joe Watkins, working in the bank, the calling to Grace Church and now the TCM office. I can take care of my responsibilities in our church and make a significant contribution to TCM. We can not all be on the mission field, but right here in the TCM office is where I can do my mission work, making sure that the office gives the missionaries all the support they need.

Thank you to those who have been supporting my ministry here in the office. Please pray that God will continue to supply our financial needs in order that I might continue my ministry here in TCM office.

Persecution will not deter workers in Indonesia

by Pastor R. Akay

Praise God for His leading and blessing in our grace ministry in Indonesia. On June 27 2002 Grace Bible Church (GAA) celebrated 23 years in Indonesia. We are aware that we were able to reach few during that time but we keep working faithfully for Him. We now have 51 congregations which are spread out through 11 provinces.

It is no longer easy to preach about Salvation in Jesus Christ since the power of Islam (Moslem) is working so hard to eliminate those efforts. 80% of Indonesia population embraces the Moslem religion. This morning I read a paper from Jihad commander which discussed evangelism in Bandung (capital of West Java). They said that it was a move of apostation which they must be aware of. Jihad calls new Christians "apostate." They said that beside the Indonesians who do evangelism, the whites (they indicate them as Americans)

join the activity in Bandung.

We know that our enemy, Satan, would not stay calm when God's people are preaching the good news. Please pray for this, because we realize a situation of this kind not only happened in Bandung but also at other places/islands in Indonesia. But for sure we are not going to stop speaking out about this Salvation in Jesus Christ even if we must pay with our lives.

There are 10 places in Indonesia which need workers. Those places are not able to be served yet since we lack workers to send. We are now training laborers for the ministry.

It is true that we have STTIA (Grace Gospel High Theology School), however we cannot depend on her, for the students there are still studying and according to Pastor Sambur, the dean of the school, we have to wait more or less 3 years while the students prepare for the ministy.

I would like to ask you if you could possibly help us with about 2 or 3 missionaries who will serve the Lord and teach a three months training course to equip workers for ministry.

There are 18 more provinces needing church workers. I have asked and ask all congregations in Indonesia to send people to study in STTIA. Please also pray for this matter.

Thank you very much for the financial help for me and for field ministry in Indonesia. It has been a great help for us, especially for Church Workers funds (we have 40 people now), we spend more than US \$ 3,500 monthly for their monthly aid.

We are glad that we could join together to work in God's field. We pray for the TCM ministry around the world.

Editor's Note: It is nearly impossible to get missionary visas for Indonesia at the present time.

Africa Safari 2002

From page 1

My first exposure to Kenyan food preparation came late the second night. Because it was late I thought, "I sure am glad I'm not eating that." A little later we announced we were going to bed and our host said, "But you have not had supper yet!" After a quick conversation with Ben about the food preparation I was convinced that the meal was safe and discovered it was even quite tasty.

Other significant things were safety on the roads, or being robbed, or getting sick. For these, we learned that wise common sense keeps you out of trouble most of the time.

Our work project was in a rural village, Ndururi. This was our most raw experience and we pondered this people's way of life quite a bit. At first we were shocked that anyone could live without running water or electricity, and in such poverty. though, we realized this was their life - the only life they had known, and it was not so shocking to them. As we considered how their circumstances might affect their Christian walk, we realized many of the same spiritual struggles exist. They, as we, struggle with loneliness, bitterness, covetousness, anger, apathy, and on and on. When the circumstances are stripped away, the essence of coming to God is the same.

We all, moment by moment, are given the choice to yield to God or do things our own way.

3. Reaping the rewards (experiencing the faithfulness of God)

Why do normal people, like you and me, risk everything to go to the mission field? I ask the congregation this every time we hear something like Ben being robbed at knife point. Then I ask it again when we hear fantastic news such as a new church being planted or new pastors graduating from the school, or the very fact that there are around 40 Grace Bible churches in a field that is only 18 years old.

Just in our short trip we were able to do things for people that they will remember for a lifetime. For the missionaries, it was a great encouragement and help (and we appreciate their extra effort to have us!). We have come back with energy and inspiration for our home church.

Missions work is so far reaching, so effective, and so rewarding. The eternal rewards are apparently too wonderful to describe, but mentioned often in Scripture.

Following Africa Safari 2002, Bob began constructing a plan to support project 2010 and build a similar growth mindset right here in our own region. Jesse is working to encourage the congregation to do their func-

tion in the Body. Dixie is blessed with great talent in the corporate world and eagerly contributes financially to the work. Ralph is busy assembling computers for Samuel Mwangi, Peter Kagwi and the Project 2010 pastors. We have all considered going back sometime and two of us are thinking about an extended stay (1-2mo) in Kenya next summer surrounding the dates of another 2-week Africa Safari.

Our trip was a terrific experience - one I believe everyone should have. There is nothing like being there!



Bob and the students having a suppertime discussion

Wow, What an Experience

Jun Cadelina

The National Grace Youth Convention was well attended by about 600 youth nation-wide. We enjoyed the fellowship and the messages given by Pastor Tim Heath, and other Grace Speakers. The next National Youth convention will be in General Santos City.

On our way home the trip was not pleasant. Our Jeep was packed with bags and people (Those who have no fare to the National Youth Convention.) The old, blue jeep was running with the back part tilting to the ground and me driving at the front seat elevated. The hose to the radiator was torn up, so we had it repaired again. Then in the mountains the engine stopped and no lights due to the alternator defect. I went back to Davao City to have the battery charged. In the cold mountain we slept sitting for it happened with no houses nearby.

So I have to look for food back in Davao City. We slept on the road for two nights. I had a flat tire near my house in Cagayan de Oro. Wow, what an experience. I often-

times have had to sleep on the road with my evangelistic team due to jeep breakdowns. I spent much on its maintenance already. I

don't know when the Lord will replace this vehicle. Its hard to go to churches with no vehicle to use to transport our material.

Ready to Start Trip to Mozambique

Johan Steynberg

As you may know, we are now ready to start our trip to Mozambique. We have done an exploratory trip down to my family in Hermanue to test the Bus and to see how we cope with "life on the road." It was a great experience and everything went very well. In order for us to be as mobile and independent as possible as far as accommodation is concerned we have disposed of all our furniture and unnecessary items as well as our investments to acquire a bus that is converted into a mobile home. We are now ready to take the Grace message on the road and with much grace from our Lord, even the roads of Mozambique.

We also had an opportunity to share our vision with our friends in Bredasdorp where I used to preach. The church in Arniston is now sending their assistant Pastor to spend time with us before we leave so that I can teach him Paul's gospel. There will now be a Grace Church in Arniston, PRAISE THE LORD.

I have drafted a letter to the churches in SA. that we will be visiting during our trip to Mozambique to allow them to share in our ministry through their prayer and financial support. We will appreciate support from the U.S. churches as well. Although the South African Churches have pledged their full support for this venture we realize because of the small Grace community, this burden would be too great for them to carry alone.

I would also like to use this opportunity to ask if anyone has any basic Grace tracts, Biblestudy, i.e. God's Clock of the Ages, What we Believe, etc. or any other material that can be used in our work in Mozambique. The language that most people understand is Portuguese as it used to be a protectorate of Portugal.

If anybody has a language course in Portuguese that we as a family can use it would be a great blessing.

By the time this article is published, Janet my wife, and Lauren and Kurt, our two children, will be in Mozambique.

TCM Board member, Dr Ed Wishart's visit to the Philippines

Recently I returned home from 21 days in the Philippines. The trip was just wonderful. I represented Things to Come Mission, along with Dr. Sam Vinton the Executive Director of Grace Ministries International.

We were the featured speakers and teachers at the Grace Gospel Churches of Christ, Things to Come Philippines, Annual Workers Conference and the post-graduate school.

Dr. Vinton and I spoke at least five times each either in a worship setting or a teaching setting at the Annual Conference. That means we had ten of the messages that were delivered over the four days of the conference. The Annual Conference also saw the GGCC elect new national leaders for their work.

Then for ten days, Dr. Vinton and I taught 54 students for the Postgraduate School. These students were those who have completed their International Grace Bible Institute degree, and are now wanting to move ahead toward a bachelors degree. Dr. Vinton taught the theology course Bibliology, and I was able to teach my Doctoral work, "Designing a Model of Church Health for Pauline Churches."

Both classes complemented each other very well. Sam and I had a wonderful time



Dr Ed Wishart with the 2002 class of Postgraduate students. Only two ladies, front row bottom left.

together as co-laborers, friends, and soul mates. We spent many hours in discussions, and prayer.

The students that we taught ranged in age from 18 to 72. It was truly a wonderful experience and a blessing from the Lord to serve him and the Filipinos in this capacity.

What lessons did I come away with?

1. We here in the US are so blessed of the Lord. And for the most part, we do not even really acknowledge His blessings. Did you know that the average pastor in our GGCC work makes \$24 a month salary. Most of the families live in very small houses, or still in houses made of palm branches or pieces of wood and whatever else they can find to make a house.

2. The Lord's work is all over the world. It was wonderful fellowship with people of like-minded faith. The GGCC are a part of our grace movement in the Philippines.

3. We here fight over the silliest things. We grumble over music issues, technology issues, clothes, money, and on and on. They are concerned about lost souls. They are concerned about how to reach people for Christ and eternity, and then, how to train them up in the way that the Lord would have people to be trained, for the purpose of reaching more of the lost.

The Philippines is a very open country for the work of the Lord. Our country is more closed than we realize. It is just that the US evangelical Christian has become passionless for the lost. We are without the passion that we need to reach out to evangelize the lost, because a lot of evangelical Christians in the US have lost their passion for God the Father, God the Son, and God the Holy Spirit.

To be passionate for God, will make us passionate for the lost. Here we must chal-

lenge ourselves and evaluate our lives, and trulydiscover what are they truly committed to?

In the school I was impressed: There was a

father who is a pastor, and his three sons who are all pastors who attended the school. There were two other fathers with their sons all pastors. There were also two brothers; a missionary and his son going into the pastorate or mission work; and there was also a father who is a pastor, and his daughter who is a Bible woman. And finally, there was a brother who is a pastor, and his sister who starts IGBI this week to become a Bible woman. Beloved, this is impressive.

Would that we here had our sons and daughters, brothers and sisters, etc., with the desire to study so as to serve God in ministry. The US is having many problems in their churches, because most denominations and independent churches, have a great need: Pastors for the pulpits, missionaries, and a host of other full-time Christian workers are needed. The challenge in the Philippine GGCC work, is not enough workers because people are not wanting to serve the Lord. The work grows faster then they can train leaders. Just in the three weeks we were there, six new churches were started.

Beloved, it would be wonderful if at least one time, if you have not visited a mission field, that you would do it. Your life will never be the same. I have been to the Philippines twice now, and to South Africa four times. My life is not the same. I will be going to South Africa once again probably in February of 2003 to fulfill my promise to them from my trip in 2001.

by Dr Sam Vinton Jnr

Over forty years ago a vision to reach the lost led Vernon and Darlene Anderson and Joe and Pauline Watkins to the Philippines. In the following years others joined them and in spite of hardships and difficulties this vision of evangelism, church planting and leadership training never dimmed. You may ask, what is the fruit of all this labor? Did something really take place because of this vision? Let me answer your question by taking you

along with me on a journey to the Philippines. At the invitation of Things to Come Mission and the Grace Churches in the Philippines I spent almost three weeks in the Philippines during the month of May. What I found is a result of the vision of the missionaries and our national brothers and sisters can only be explained, in today's vernacular, as a God thing. In other words, what ever there is to show in the Philippines is because of what God did, not what men and women have done. Otherwise, how would you explain over 300 church leaders traveling many miles to Ozamis City in Mindanao, Philippines, to worship the Lord, fellowship with fellow believers and sit under the teaching of God's Word?

How would you explain international Grace Bible institute's effectiveness in training leaders

What God hath Wrought

for the churches and spawning five other Bible Institutes?

How would you explain over four hundred churches committed to preaching the Gospel of the Grace of God and bringing others to a saving knowledge of the Lord Jesus Christ?

How would you explain hundred of leaders reaching out from Mindanao all the way to the northern provinces of this nation of 7000 islands?

How would you explain the strong youth ministry in the churches from which the national youth convention can attract over 500 young people to its annual youth convention hundreds of miles from their homes?

How would you explain the strong group of godly men who comprise the national board of grace churches in the Philippines?

How would you explain the fact that Filipino believers of the grace churches are now found in many part of the world as missionaries, pastors, and witnesses to the Gospel?

How would you explain the vision that the national church has set for itself - to double the number of churches in the next ten years?

These facts cannot be explained outside of GOD. God called His servants and gave them a vision. These missionaries not only carried out the vision but passed it on to the national leaders who they trained. Because of this, the vision is more alive today than it was forty years ago.

I flew into Cebu City where I was met by Vernon and Darlene Anderson and Dr. Ed Wishart. That evening we took an overnight boat to Ozamis City, Mindanao where I had the joy of fellowshipping with grace church worker, from all over the Philippines in the yearly workers conference. What a challenge to hear the church leaders speak of their goal of doubling the number of churches and then to show the steps they were going to take to accomplish the goal by the grace of God. After the conference Brother Ed and I had the privilege of teaching 53 choice servants of God in the special "Post-Graduate School." for 10 days from 7:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.

All that is happening in the ministries of the Things to Come grace churches is truly a work of God. And because you pray and/or give, you are working with God and are part of this great ministry in the Philippines.

International Harvest

Things to Come Mission 2200 English Avenue Indianapolis IN 46201-4017

Website: www.tcmusa.org E-mail: tcmusa@tcmusa.org

Address Service Requested

NONPROFIT
ORGANIZATION
U.S.POSTAGE
PAID
PERMIT#9057
INDIANAPOLIS,IN

International Harvest is the official publication of Things to Come Mission, Inc. and is published three times a year. Subscriptions are free upon request. **Editor:** Joseph Watkins, **Production Editor:** Pastor Phillip du Plessis, **Proofreader:** Ed Jeude

TCM Board Members: Joseph Watkins (Executive Director), Pastor Roy Kelsey (President), Dr. Ed Wishart (Secretary), Pastor Eldred Sidebottom (Board Member Emeritus), Pastor Dave Adams, Mr. Rick Hash, Pastor Joel McGarvey (Treasurer), Mr. Bruce Weyandt, Pastor Richard Ware, Pastor Michael Robinson.

New church planted in Eldoret, Kenya

Genesis Maraat

Today was our first worship service of our newborn church here in Eldoret. God provided a place for us to meet. We are renting two rooms of a secondary school (a walking distance from the main highway). How we got this place is a miracle. The owner of the school is an Indian from India. When we approached him at first, he said NO and told us that he would never allow a church meeting in the compound. We thought we cannot get this school, so we decided to leave his

premises to go search for another place. While I drove and after we got out of his gate, he followed behind us blowing his horn. I stopped. He asked us to come in again and then we discussed more and finally he rented it to us. What a miracle!

We are 13 adults and five children in our first Sunday. We are encouraged that you really are behind us in prayer. Thank you very much.

Please continue to pray for this infant church here in Eldoret.



Members of new church in Eldoret

A Continuing Gift

Things to Come Mission would like to acknowledge the following gifts which have been given in memory of some family member, friend or respected person who has passed away.

Donor:

Douglas & Judith Lester
Jo A & Cyril A Ruffcorn
Community Church of San Diego
Mr & Mrs Glenn Oakes
Joseph & Debra Chapa
Julian & Fern Nelson
Archie & Geraldine Smith
Margaret Reed
Julian & Fern Nelson

In Memory of:

Harry Keller
Harry Keller
Harry Keller
Harry Keller
Harry Keller
Harry Keller
Or Karl R. Whitney
Donald Yoxthiner
Eva Rosen
Eva Rosen

TCM Field Projects

Brazil - Project Abba Christmas Project The missionaries would like to give a small Christmas gift worth about \$3 to each child attending the children's classes. If you would like to help with this project just note the gift is for the Project Abba Christmas Project. Thanks!

Brazil-

Kenya— (Fieldwork Account)

Philippines—

Indonesia-

Funds are needed for the Fieldwork on each of these fields. This account subsidizes some of the pastors who are faithfully serving the Lord with TCM.

Kenya – Church building needed in Nakuru. \$1500. needed. Their rented building is no longer available. Church Lot for Nairobi Grace Church. The members have raised \$1250 for the lot but need about \$1650 more to purchase it.

Christian Ed Department

Philippines - Radio Ministry -

\$100 per month

Many thanks to all who helped with the projects listed in the previous IH.